Town of Maxton Board of Commissioners

Special Meeting

May 5, 2006  10:00 AM

Present:

 Mayor Lillie McKoy, Mayor Pro Tem Geraldine McLaurin, Commissioner Gladys Dean, Commissioner Pat Hamer, Commissioner Sallie MCLean, Commissioner Ray Oxendine, Manager Eric Pearson, Attorney Grady Hunt, Clerk Terry Gallman, James McDougald

Invocation was given by Mayor ProTem McLaurin

Mayor Pro Tem McLaurin thanked Public Works director, Sheldon McNair for helping to get the park ready for the National Day of Prayer service.  Commissioner Hamer thanked Mr. McNair for the work done at Oak Grove Cemetery.  Mayor McKoy thanked the Ministerial Alliance and Mayor Pro Tem McLaurin for the community service held on the National Day of Prayer mentioning that it was very nice and that sending ministry and citizens to the four entrances into Maxton was a unique way of blessing the town.

This meeting was called to discuss James McDougald's change in plans for land use concerning the old rescue squad building that was exchanged with James McDougald for land on McNatt Street. The following points were raised. 
 

Commissioner Oxendine stated that he had understood until this week that the building would be torn down and the lot used for a parking lot, but when he heard of the change in plans to restore part of the building and use it for businesses that he thought it was a positive plan.

Mayor Pro Tem McLaurin asked to hear from Mr. McDougald why and how this change of plan occurred. She also mentioned that the Board of Commissioners had not formally heard a plan of how the property would be used.

Mr. McDougald explained that people had come to him asking for space to rent to open small businesses in Maxton.  This building could be partially renovated to accommodate three small businesses and accomodate their needs better than other space he had available in town for rent.  He informed that he plans to develop about 20 parking spaces as well as renovate part of the building.  He has not applied for zoning permits yet, and has done nothing at this property requiring permits at this point.  Mr. McDougald expressed his opinion that there is an open door at his current business, Express Laundry, he is willing to discuss his ideas and plans with anyone.

Mayor Pro Tem McLaurin stated that the Town did not renovate the building due to advice that it could not be used. The Mayor reminded that this advice was given by USDA concerning use as a rescue squad because we were seeking financial help from USDA. Mr. McDougald stated that it could be renovated for his needs.

Mr. McDougald questioned the need to call a special meeting instead of waiting for the regular meeting on Tuesday, May 9, 2006.  This brought up a discussion concerning special meeting requirements and attendance. All requirements for this meeting were met. 

Mayor Pro Tem McLaurin asked Attorney Hunt if his recommendation would have been the same if he had known in the beginning about the plans to renovate the building to be rented out to businesses.  Attorney Hunt explained that there is a General Statute that provides for government to exchange land and that the qualifications are not based on how the property is to be used, but on the value of the property.  There must be a fair exchange based on property values.  The property on McNatt Street that the town gained in the exchange was worth a little more than the property that Mr. McDougald received on Central Street.  The properties were appraised by a professional appraiser and it was deemed a fair swap. The exchange was  made with no conditions on how the property was to be used.  Once the exchange occurred, the owner has the right to use that property in any manner as long as that use satisfies zoning and building codes. There were no conditions included in the deed or the resolution (05-11-02) passed by the Board of Commissioners. The Mayor asked if the Town was still was responsible for tearing down the building since the plans had changed.  By not being responsible for the removal of the building the Town could save about $3000.  Manager Pearson pointed out that the original understanding was that the building would be torn down by the Town and the lot would be used as a parking lot. Since the plans have changed, then the agreement is void and the Town will not tear down a portion of the building. It was also explained that if Mr. McDougald had kept the original plan, then the Town would have torn down the building, even though it is his property.

Commissioner Hamer asked when the renovations would be complete.  Mr. McDougald answered that his plans are to finish the renovations by the middle of June.  The Mayor brought the meeting back to the subject at hand.

Mr. McDougald asked if Maxton is adverse to growth. Commissioner Dean stated that she is not adverse to economic growth in Maxton, but feels that priorities should not be given only to certain citizens, but that opportunity should be fair and open to all. This brought up the question whether preference had been given or if there were others that wanted to invest in Maxton’s growth.
Commissioner Oxendine stated that the Board had publicly made a decision concerning the property exchange creating an expectation with the citizens concerning use of that land.  He worried that the Board loses some credibility when what is voted on and publicized is then changed and does not happen. Some citizens may feel that the Board misrepresented the issue.

Mayor Pro Tem Mclaurin pointed out that other citizens might have bid on the building if it had been publicized for sale, and might feel cheated since the original plan of tearing down the building changed.

Commissioner Hamer suggested that the commissioners might have made a mistake, but that the situation can not be undone, so we should move on and learn from it.  Mr. McDougald expressed that he appreciated that sentiment and noted that he came back to town to do something positive.  

Mayor McKoy explained that whenever Commissioners asked for a special meeting, that she would call a meeting for them to express their concerns.

Manager Pearson pointed out that we could not have received the USDA grant and loan unless the site was approved and ownership of the property was proven.

Commissioner Dean moved that the meeting be adjourned.  The meeting adjourned at 10:35 am.

